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§ 966.9 Opportunity for oral hearing. 
An oral hearing generally will be 

held only in those cases which, in the 
opinion of the Hearing Official, cannot 
be resolved by a review of the docu-
mentary evidence, such as when the ex-
istence, or amount, of a debt turns on 
issues of credibility or veracity. An 
oral hearing includes an in-person 
hearing, a telephonic hearing, or a 
hearing by video conference. When the 
Hearing Official determines that an 
oral hearing is not necessary, the deci-
sion shall be based solely on written 
submissions. 

§ 966.10 Initial decision. 
(a) After the receipt of written sub-

missions or after the conclusion of the 
hearing and the receipt of any post- 
hearing briefs, the Hearing Official 
shall issue a written initial decision, 
including findings of fact and conclu-
sions of law, which the Hearing Official 
relied upon in determining whether the 
former employee is indebted to the 
Postal Service, or in upholding or re-
vising the administrative offset sched-
ule proposed by the Postal Service for 
collecting a former employee’s debt. 
When the Judicial Officer presides at a 
hearing he or she shall issue a final or 
a tentative decision. 

(b) The Hearing Official shall 
promptly send to each party a copy of 
the initial or tentative decision, and a 
statement describing the right of ap-
peal to the Judicial Officer in accord-
ance with § 966.11. 

§ 966.11 Appeal. 
The initial or tentative decision will 

become final and an order to that ef-
fect will be issued by the Judicial Offi-

cer thirty (30) days after issuance and 
receipt by the parties of the initial or 
tentative decision unless the Judicial 
Officer, in his discretion, grants review 
upon appeal by either party, or on his 
own motion. If an appeal is denied, the 
initial or tentative decision becomes 
the final agency decision upon the 
issuance of such denial. The Judicial 
Officer’s decision on appeal is the final 
agency decision with no further right 
of appeal within the agency. 

§ 966.12 Waiver of rights. 
The Hearing Official may determine 

the former employee has waived his or 
her right to a hearing and administra-
tive offset may be initiated if the 
former employee: 

(a) Files a petition for hearing after 
the end of the prescribed thirty (30) day 
period, and fails to demonstrate to the 
satisfaction of the Hearing Official 
good cause for the delay; 

(b) Has received notice to appear at 
an oral hearing but fails to do so with-
out showing circumstances beyond the 
former employee’s control; 

(c) Fails to file required submissions 
or to comply with orders of the Hear-
ing Official; or 

(d) Files a withdrawal of his or her 
petition for a hearing with the Re-
corder. 

§ 966.13 Ex parte communications. 
Ex parte communications between a 

Hearing Official or his or her staff and 
a party shall not be made. This prohi-
bition does not apply to procedural 
matters. A memorandum of any com-
munication between the Hearing Offi-
cial and a party will be transmitted to 
both parties. 
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